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Interagency Coordinating Council

January 24, 2006
Minutes

ICC MEMBERS


INTERESTED PERSONS


STAFF
Rebecca Brasure proxy for

Barb Akenhead (CDW)


Rosanne Griff-Cabelli
   Helen Riley)


Janet Cornwell (DECC)


Sue Campbell

Nancy Colley


Samtra Devard (Parent)


Kathleen Devine
Susan Cycyk


Helene Diskau (CDW)


Jennifer Donahue~Sawchenko

Michael Gamel-McCormick

Katherine Esterly (CCHS)


CarolAnn Schumann

Mary Knapp (proxy for

Pam Harper (Children’s Secret Garden)

Peggy Miller
   Doris Gonzalez)


Lora Lewis(CDW)

Michelle Lamers


Pat Maichle (DDC)

Jim Lesko (proxy for

Carol Owens (CDW)
   Martha Toomey)


Kim Pierson (Alfred I duPont)

Bruce Orr (Acting Chair)

Verna Thompson (DOE)

Pam Reuther 


Doris Wooledge (DE State University)

Glyne Williams (proxy for

Dodie Davis (Ridgaway Philips)

   Kay Holmes)


Helenann Stimer (CDW)

Gail Womble


Tyler Wells (DTCC)

Ann Woolfolk


Patty Shockley (CDW)
Meeting Called to Order

Bruce Orr called the meeting to order at 11:46 a.m. The meeting opened with introductions of meeting participants.

Approval of ICC Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes was made by Susan Cycyk and seconded by Pam Reuther. 
Honoring CDW Northern Health Services staff

Barb Akenhead presented Helenann Stimer with the ICC Recognition Award for Child Development Watch Northern Health Services. Helenann has provided many years of dedicated service working with young children with disabilities and their families.  Helenann is the newly appointed Clinic Coordinator for CDW Northern Health Services and was instrumental in developing and implementing the Enhanced Watch and See program.

Welcome to New ICC Member

Welcome was extended to Doris Wooledge, Dean of College Education and Sport Sciences at the Delaware State University.  Doris’ membership is pending approval from the Governor’s Office.
Parent Presentation
Samtra Devard shared her family’s journey in early intervention and her beautifully spoken story of hope.
Ongoing Program Evaluation Committee
Michael Gamel-McCormick presented updates on the Child Outcome Evaluation. This evaluation has continued since the pilot was introduced seven years ago and has been used to report child outcomes to constituent groups.  Child Outcomes Evaluation incorporates results from the mental and motor portions of the Bayley and the Fewell Play Assessment scale. Demographic data is also collected on participants.  The 2005 report includes a database of 39 children followed over two years, 25 from North, 14 from South.

The results were shared in a handout distributed at the meeting.  (Please also find attached brief summary of the child change results).  As written in the conclusions of the report, “In addition to the high rate of development in the domains of motor and mental skills, the children in this sample showed advancement of their skills in all three developmental domains at a rate that was comparable to children who were developing typically.  For this cohort, once they were receiving early intervention services, their developmental progress was similar to children without disabilities.

The fact that the developmental gains for these children receiving early intervention services is similar to that of typically developing children is significant in the context that this sample of children was one that included families from very diverse backgrounds in terms of annual income and parental education.  Of the children in this sample, almost 50% were born prematurely by an average of eight weeks.  Given the environmental and health contexts of this sample of children, these findings indicate that the early intervention services being provided through Child Development Watch, and the other supports that these children receive are having a positive impact on their developmental outcome.”
According to Lora Lewis, with agreement from Barb Akenhead and Helenann Stimer, higher rates of development may be because CDW is promoting coaching and increased parent involvement, collaboration with child care providers, and working as teams towards more functional goals for IFSPs. Rosanne cautioned that this data is from a small sample.
There was discussion as to how to continue this since OSEP’s requirements mandate that states collect data and report results on the three required federal outcomes: Positive social-emotional skills (including social relationships); Acquisition and use of knowledge and skills(including early language/communication); Use of appropriate behaviors to meet needs.  Similar analysis between the Child Outcomes Evaluation and the new federal requirements may be possible in the future. Children currently in Child Outcomes will remain until they exit the Part C program.

Michael also presented an overview 2005 Pilot Family Survey.  Originally used to measure perception and satisfaction with Child Development Watch and early intervention services, a revised Family Survey is being piloted to include the three newly required OSEP family outcomes:  early intervention has helped families know their rights, effectively communicate their children’s needs, and helped their children develop and learn.  The Center for Disabilities Studies, University of DE developed a pilot to test new questions, test the new response rate from three to six point range, and to test the methodology of a telephone vs. mailed survey.  The pilot was conducted in the fall 2005 and it seems that the telephone survey allowed for returns from a more diversely demographic group of families.  Telephone surveys were set up in advance so respondents were aware of purpose of survey.  The pilot results also indicated a consistency of response from previous years and a high amount of agreement amongst the questions correlated within clusters and new federal outcomes.  The results on these new family outcomes are due to OSEP in the February 2007 Annual Performance Plan.  The 2006 CDW Family Survey, based on the pilot, will be conducted in late spring 2006.  ICC suggested the possibility of inclusion of a closeout script at the end of each telephone survey to ensure any questions are directed appropriately.  Results and targets on the Family Outcomes will be discussed at the July 25, 2006 ICC meeting.

Infant and Toddler Learning Foundations & Child Outcome Accountability System –Effects on early intervention as a system and on practice
Jim Lesko, Verna Thompson and Janet Cornwell led this presentation and discussion.  Jim reviewed the background of Part C and Part B Preschool Programs for Children with Disabilities’ involvement in developing a framework for the Child and Family Outcomes System within the state.  Verna Thompson is the director of Delaware’s Outcomes Project, entitled Delaware Building Blocks.  This project is funded through an OSEP General Supervision Enhancement Grant.  Jim and Verna distributed a handout and described all the work of the Child Outcomes Work Group and the Pilot Project.  Updated information can be found at http://www.doe.k12.de.us/Early_childhood/  Please use the Link: General Supervision Enhancement Grant on the left side of screen.
Janet briefly described Project RELATE.  Jim described the intention that the Early Childhood Outcomes will be aligned with Delaware Infant and Toddler Learning Foundations and will allow programs to look at children’s progress in a more functional way.  At the April 25th ICC meeting, copies of the Learning Foundations will be distributed and they will soon be available on the web site listed above.  Janet will share more information regarding Project RELATE ~ Relationship Empowering Learning &Affirming Teaching Excellence and will lead a discussion on how ICC can help promote increased Infant/Toddler training at the April 25th ICC meeting.
Updates from OSEP/National Early Childhood Technical Assistance Center conference
Rosanne updated ICC on recent information from the NECTAC conference in December.  Arnetta attended the one day ICC meeting and really enjoyed the opportunity to meet ICC parents from other states. Rosanne shared that Part C regulations on IDEA 2004 will not even be drafted before Part B regulations are finalized.  Also, federal funds were decreased and Delaware’s grant, as a minimum allocation state, was cut by $21,603 (decreased from $2,160,317 to $2,138,714).  Rosanne described some of the struggles other states are also experiencing in reaching 100% compliance for indicators monitored in State Performance Plans.
Increasing Capacity of Speech Language Pathologists (SLPs)
Samtra presented the work of an Ad Hoc Task Force looking into system changes in order to increase the number of speech language pathologists in Delaware.  Samtra presented the problems that there are too few SLPs to meet demand, caseloads in early intervention and the schools are very high, there is often a delay in providing speech therapy due to capacity, and there is a very small pool of qualified applicants for job vacancies.  Some of the early intervention providers shared that they spend much time and money for recruitment and offer signing bonuses to employ SLPs in their agency.  The Ad Hoc Task Force is working on ways to present the need for a Masters level SLP Program of Study to the University of Delaware.  Easter Seals is involved with this effort and Alfred I. duPont Hospital for Children already wrote a letter of support, along with Delaware Autism Society, Down Syndrome Association of DE, Easter Seals, and other groups. ICC agreed to write a letter of support and Rosanne offered to work with Arnetta and the ICC Executive Committee to complete this.  The task force is also working on other areas, including input from the Delaware Speech-Language and Hearing Association.
Lead Agency Update

Lora Lewis reported for Dennis Rubino.  Lora shared that DPH has been working on the Autism Registry and physicians and families will start to receive letters regarding reporting on children with autism.  They have also been working on Champions of Progress Project and what happens when children with disabilities transition into the adult world, especially regarding accessing medical services and community supports.
Pat Maichle shared that the DD Council and Dennis have not had a chance to meet regarding ideas on how to support a prevalence study for children with developmental delays and disabilities.  They hope to meet prior to the upcoming July ICC meeting.
Member Sharing

Bruce, Arnetta and Michelle are all presenting at the January Life Conference.  Helene Diskau announced her retirement for the end of March 2006.  ICC wants to recognize Helene at the upcoming April 25th meeting.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:30.

Next Meeting:  April 25, 2006, 11:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m, .Delaware Technical and Community College, Terry Campus, room 400A, Dover.  A light lunch will be served.

